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Meeting Minutes for April 15, 2016 

Topic:
CM’s Brown, R Gaffney and K Brown Meeting Minutes Regarding 2016-519| Donated Properties
Location:

City Hall, Don Davis Room
In Attendance:
Council Member Reginald Brown, CM Greg Anderson, CM Katrina Brown, CM Doyle Carter, CM Reginald Gaffney, Lawsikia Hodges, Dayatra Coles, Paige Johnston, Diana Seydlorsky, Jordan Elsbury, Stephanie Burch
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened   1:08 P.M.


Topic:  Update on Legislation 2016-519| Donated Properties
Items of Discussion:

· CM Reginald Brown opened the meeting and stated that the purpose of this meeting was to discuss the current posture of the Council regarding Legislation 2015-0519.  He questioned whether there is a need for additional conversations or if it should be voted out of Council.  
· Dayatra Coles explained the historical background of the legislation and the intent of the legislation
· CM Reginald stated for the record that there were some suggested amendments that were accepted as he understood from Allison K. Shelton from administration
· Diana Seydlorsky stated that the only feedback that she has received is that administration liked the bill as it came out of NICE committee
· Lawsikia Hodges disclosed and explained the three amendments suggested by CM Reginald Brown. 1. First right of refusal for existing CHDOs. 2. Allow CHDOs who are within compliance a grace period for development on existing properties and 3.  Add language to require that the purchased properties are owner occupied
· CM Katrina Brown wanted to ensure there was a provision included in the legislation that would require a purchaser to have to adhere to the same rules of development as a donee. 
· CM Reginald Brown is concerned that control is lost after properties go to public auction which would not protect against rentals and transitional housing. 
· CM Greg Anderson wanted clarity on what donees and purchasers are required to do and what the said timeframe is.  “What controls are in place once properties go to auction?”
· Dayatra Coles noted that Section C of the legislation explains that if property is auctioned that the only requirement is for the property to be maintained to prevent blight but there are no conditions to safeguard the community from rentals or transitional housing.  
· CM Doyle Carter – inaudible
· Lawsikia Hodges briefly discussed the state statute’s impact on this legislation.  She further re-emphasized that it is important to understand that the more conditions that are added then it will affect the amount for which the property can be sold
· CM Katrina Brown argued that the RFP process would be cumbersome and a complete waste of time if one could just wait after the 9 month donation hold period for a property to go to auction to be sold without restrictions
· Lawsikia Hodges stated that current legislation is written to enforce that any entity that is not compliant with any contract will be prohibited for acquiring properties.  She further explained that the Brown amendment would allow the CHDOs a grace period of 6 months to become compliant due to disparities in the past that created their challenges

· CM Greg Anderson wanted to know why a grace period is necessary

· CM Reginald Brown stated that he felt that it would be necessary from a fair vantage point
· CM Greg Anderson wanted to know why 6 months…. that seems to be a long time. 
· CM Reginald Brown responded that he felt that would be a reasonable amount of time to survey dimensions and to take the necessary corrective actions.  

· CM Reginald Gaffney supported CM Reginald Brown’s position as the CHDOs already have a vested interest and established relationships within the community that work directly into their needs, moreover an investor

· CM  Greg Anderson stated that the risk is that the CHDO may be trying to stretch the timeframe to become compliant but may be creating more liability for acquiring properties that they may not be able to reasonably handle

· Paul Tutwiler thanked the Council and other departmental staff for hosting this meeting.  His organization looks for ways to progress community through the input of those that are affected.  He passionately stated that it is the wish of the CHDOs for all involved not to forget the people that are to be served in making any decision.  Paul also briefly mentioned a project that he is currently working on for seniors 
· CM Reginald Brown suggested that the for-profit investors consider establishing a relationship with the CHDOs to effectively serve the community.  He further stated that he wanted to work toward a compromise with the administration to resolve this legislation
· Lawsikia Hodges stated that the Brown amendment proposes is that before donated parcels list is opened to general public but 30 days be set aside specifically for CHDOs to have the first viewing of the list to select properties.  Although there will be no RFP there will still be fundamental requirements to ensure quality development.  She also stated that if two CHDOs happen to be competing for the same property, then City will need a “weed out” process there has been language added to remedy that situation
· CM Katrina Brown wanted to ensure that the general public is educated on the acquisition process and their responsibilities.  “What is considered to be an experienced developer?”
· Lawsikia Hodges stated that minimum qualifications and experience is detailed in 2015-519.  Minimally, they need to have completed at least 2 affordable housing projects in the past or have a prior Certificate of Use or Certificate of Occupancy if a corporate entity
· CM Reginald Gaffney concerned that the way 2015-519 is written as such that it would not allow a church or any community group to purchase a property even if they show the financial capacity to develop a property if they don’t partner with a particular construction company. He further explains that the disparities will be greater if the control is taken from the District Councilman

· CM Greg Anderson explained that any entity could purchase property but will have to adhere to the policy

· CM Reginald Brown concerned that District Councilmen’s dissolution of power would dilute the process which would ultimately create peril.
· CM Greg Anderson wanted to know how what the CMs are suggesting would change current process

· Lawsikia Hodges explained that if a property is under $25k then Real Estate Department issues that property out as usual which is the same, as it is today.  Subpart B gives CM has a say in the surplus of property if under $25k. Subpart F essentially addresses 2015-519 for affordable housing purposes.  
· CM Reginald Brown expressed his reservations with pushing this legislation through so quickly without addressing all of the pertinent concerns that exist
· CM Katrina Brown questioned why the first right of refusal was a major concern.  She also asked Housing staff when was the last time money was donated to affordable housing for gap funding to any of the local CHDO’s

· Dayatra Coles indicated that the funds are available each year.  CHDO is a federal designation which is associated to one funding source.  That funding source requires 15% of allocations be committed to CHDOs.  That 15% has been retained but not all of it has been allocated to the CHDOs
· Diana Seydlorsky disclosed the budgetary report from last fiscal year to speak to monies allocated to CHDOs and the minimal amount that was returned to the Federal government due to non-use. 
· CM Reginald Brown reiterated that his major concern is economic disparities in the concerned communities

· CM Greg Anderson asked if the number of properties were regulated in the process

· Lawsikia Hodges confirmed that the minimum number per RFP is 3 and the maximum number is 20; however, an entity may have multiple RFPs

· CM Katrina Brown wanted to know what Housing’s position was on first rights of refusal 
· Diana Seydlorsky replied indicating that Housing wasn’t opposed to it but have to proceed with caution to not violate federal regulations
· CM Reginald Brown stated that he feels that there needs to be additional discussion for this legislation as it is constantly evolving
· Carrie Davis stated that CHDOs are in areas that have been neglected for a long period of time.  Many areas cannot be developed without the city’s assistance due to cost of construction versus to gap funding issues.  She also mentioned that CHDOs are held to construction standards for development yet for profit developers are not held to the same standards which is unfair
· Lawsikia Hodges added that there is a section in the legislation to guard against these types of issues but agrees that the language may need to be strengthened to provide additional protection against subpar work.  She further agreed that minimum specifications be added to the legislation

· Paul Tutwiler stated that he just wanted to remind the city that the community is the primary interest in this conversation.  He voiced that his concern is what the forward thinking plan for the city is.  
· Bishop E Johnson stated that CDCs are very committed to the community.  He clarified that the agencies are not restricted to any particular area but choose certain community for personal reasons; however, the primary concern is to move the city forward.  He also feels that there needs to be a fair and consistent standard across the board for all developers 
· CM Greg Anderson wanted to know Bishop Johnson’s perspective on the 6 month grace period

· Bishop Johnson supports the grace period to allow the agencies time to work through the current issues and to develop strategies to move forward

· CM Reginald Brown added that a constituent wanted to know if an adjacent property owner had first right of refusal to said parcel

· Stephanie Burch stated that the adjacent property owners are already given first priority to said property

· Lawsikia Hodges stated that current legislation supports who it would be suitable to sell to and does not give any first rights to adjacent property owner

· Ysrael mentioned that there needs to be a training component for the community regarding these parcels

· CM Reginald Gaffney echoed concerns that the council may need more time to work on this legislation to make it fair for all as there are some uncertainties now

· CM Katrina Brown expressed that her concern was that when she was newly elected last year she wanted to address this bill but was told that she needed to wait for a new housing director.  It took nine months to select one but now feels that the council is now being rushed to vet out a bill when the council was patient with the administration

· CM Greg Anderson stated that he now understands that there are many issues with this legislation and has committed to working with the council to reach an agreement that will be fair.  He further stated that there is more work that needs to be done at this time.  Although he wants to reach a decision, he agrees that he also wants a good product

· CM Reginald Brown restated that he wanted to ensure that the construction standards are addressed in the legislation.  

· CM Greg Anderson stated that his concern is that he wants to make sure that everyone is educated on this process going forward

· CM Reginald Brown suggested that Housing partner with CPACs to get the information disseminated as there may not be time to schedule independent meetings at this time

· Lawsikia Hodges noted that the education piece is already a requirement in the bill as it is written.  She further mentioned that models have been researched in other counties.  Hillsboro mirrors the one that is currently written
· CM Reginald Brown requested a copy of the Hillsboro legislation.  He concluded the meeting with a recap of what was discussed
· There being no further business discussed, meeting adjourned
Meeting Adjourned 2:43 P.M.
Minutes: Minutes completed by Gerrie Ford-Hardin, ECA District 10, on Wednesday, April, 28
    2016.  
Attachments:

· 04.15.16 CMs R Brown and Gaffney Noticed Meeting Regarding 2015-519 Donated Properties

· 04.15.16 CMs R Brown and Gaffney Meeting Minutes Regarding 2015-519 Donated Properties
· 04.15.16 CMs R Brown and Gaffney Meeting Sign-In Sheet

· 04.15.16 CMs R Brown and Gaffney Notice Meeting Regarding 2015-519 Donated Properties Audio File
cc: Council Members/Staff

Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary

Dana Farris, Chief, Legislative Services Division
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